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Introduction

1. The Expert Group Meeting on Violence Against Women has been

organised in accordance with the Economic and Social Council

Resolution 1991/18 on "Violence Against Women in All its Forms"

which requested the Secretary-General, through the Division for the
Advancement of Women of the Centre for Social Development and

Humanitarian Affairs of the Secretariat, to convene in 1991 or 1992
a meeting, to be funded from extrabudgetary resources, of experts
representing all regions and including representatives of the

Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women and
the Committee on Crime Prevention and Control, to address the issue

of violence against women and to discuss the possibilities of

preparing such an international instrument and the elements to be
contained therein, and to report to the Commission on the Status of
Women at its 36th session.

2. The meeting was held 11-15 November 1991 in Vienna, Austria, and

was funded by the Government of Canada with the assistance of the

Governments of Australia and Netherlands. 14 experts from 14 states

including Ms. Carlota Bustelo Garcia Del Real (Spain), Member of
the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women,

Mrs. Simone Rozes (France), Member of the Committee on Crime

Prevention and Criminal Justice), and three experts from African
countries: Ms. Florence Butegwa (Zimbabwe), Dr. Naziha Mazhoud

(Tunisia), and Mr. Papa Saer Tall (Senegal) have participated in
the meeting.

3. The meeting was also attended by 23 observers from 15 states

(Australia, Belgium, Canada, Colombia, Cuba, Finland, Indonesia,

New Zealand, Philippines, Poland, Spain, Sweden, Tunisia, Turkey

and the United States of America), by 10 observers from 5 United

Nations organisations( Economic Commission for Africa, Centre for
Human Rights, the United Nations Development Fund for Women,

Division for the Advancement of Women and the Crime Prevention and
Criminal Justice Branch), by 4 observers from 3 inter-governmental
organisations (Comision Interamericana de Mujeres(CIM),
Commonwealth Secretariat, and Council of Europe), by 26 observers

from 22 NGOs and by one individual observer. The work of the
meeting was covered by Austrian press.

4. The experts adopted the following agenda for the meeting:

Opening of the meeting;

Elections of officers;

Organisation of work;

Extent to which violence against women is covered by

existing international human rights instruments and

possible need for a new instrument/mechanism;

Type of instrument/mechanism that could best address the

issue of violence against women;

Possible elements of an international



instrument/mechanism on violence against women;

Adoption of the report

5. The participants of the meeting were in advance provided with 9

working papers which contain background information on the subject

and which have been prepared by the Secretariat of the Division for

the Advancement of Women and the Government of Canada. Besides,

during the meeting a number of reports have been presented by the

observers including the one delivered by the ECA representative

(attached).

Opening of the meeting

6. The meeting was opened by Ms. Margaret J.Anstee, Director-

general, United Nations Office at Vienna. In her statement she

stressed that the issue of violence against women, which is called

as an ultimate form of discrimination, was not considered in the

drafting of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination Against Women and that it is still essential to the

status of women and that's why it should be dealt properly with by

an international instrument. She reminded the participants that the

United Nations had set for itself the year of 2000 as a target date

to achieve equality between women and men and this target might be

achieved if all important questions are addressed by all available

means at national and international levels.

7. The statement of Ms. Margaret J. Anstee was followed by the

statement of Mrs. Chafika Sellami-Meslem, Director, Division for

the Advancement of Women. In her statement she elaborated the

objectives faced by the expert group meeting stressing that the

experts are to discuss the substance of a future international

instrument and its type but not a matter of importance of the

problem of violence against women because the importance of this

problem has been already recognised by various international and

national bodies including United Nations General Assembly and

Economic and Social Council. She brought attention of the experts

and participants to some of the working papers distributed at the

meeting and to the main ideas expressed in them. She also

underlined that the experts had been appointed to this meeting in

their individual capacity rather than as representatives of their
governments and that the observers present at the meeting do not

have to associate themselves with the experts' findings or to agree
with their conclusions.

Election of the officers and organisation of work

8. The experts elected the bureau of the meeting which included:

Professor Irene R.Cortes (Philippines), the Chairperson;

Professor Rebecca J.Cook (Canada), the Rapporteur;

Maria Isabel Plata (Colombia), the 1st Vice-Chairperson;

Florence Butegwa (Zimbabwe), the 2nd Vice-Chairperson



and adopted a work programme. It was decided to work in the plenary

meetings and in two working groups formed of experts and observers.

Extent to which violence against women is covered by existing

international human rights instruments and possible need for a new

instrument/mechanism

9. During the discussion of the first item of the agenda the

experts analysed the extent to which the existing international

instruments and mechanisms cover the problem of violence against

women. It was concluded that none of them explicitly address the

issue though some of the instruments do include certain provisions

related to violence in general or to domestic violence or to

violence against women in particular.

For example, the Convention against Torture and Other Forms of

Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment and the

Covenant on Civil and Political Rights apply only to the actions of

the State with regard to its citizens but not to the actions of the

citizens as individuals.

The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination Against Women does not even mention the issue and

that's why the reporting of the States to the CEDAW under this

Convention is not universal and uneven in coverage of the problem

and its aspects. This lead to the adoption of the General

Recommendation No.12 by the Committee on the Elimination of

Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) which called on States parties

to report on measures aimed at eradication of violence against

women. But such recommendations are not legally binding even on the

States-parties to the Convention to say nothing about non-parties.

The same argument was mentioned with regard to the provisions

of the Nairobi Forward-Looking Strategies for the Advancement of

Women which are considered to be a normative statement but not

binding on States. It was stressed that only a few states had

reported on measures on violence against women in their reports on

the review and appraisal of the Strategies.

This opinion was confirmed by the ECA representative who

provided a number of examples mentioned in the ECA paper.

Type of instrument/mechanism that could best address the issue of

violence against women

10. During the discussion on the most appropriate type of

international instrument or mechanism to address the issue of

violence against women, the participants analysed several possible
alternatives:

development and adoption by the General Assembly of a

Declaration on Violence Against Women;

enhancement of the reporting procedures by the States-

parties to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms

of Discrimination Against Women as well as to other

Conventions on Human Rights;

assignment of a Special Thematic Rapporteur on Violence



Against Women under the Commission on Human Rights who

will be given necessary authority and rights;

improvement of the communications mechanism of the

Commission on the Status of Women;

development and adoption of the Optional Protocol to the

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of

Discrimination Against Women which should be ratified by

the States-parties;

development and adoption of a special Convention on

Violence Against Women.

It was stressed at the meeting that neither of these

alternatives is exclusive with regard to the others. All of them

might form a kind of a package of instruments and mechanisms which

might be developed and introduced even simaltenously and operate

paralelly. It was also stressed that each of these alternatives

should be accessible to non-governmental organisations and should

not undermine the provisions of the existing conventions. Each of

these variants was analysed in accordance with three major

criteria:(a)the impact on the norms of international law;(b)the
strength of the obligations on States; and (c)the provision of

remedies to victims of violence against women.

The experts agreed that for the time-being it might be useful

to develop and adopt a Declaration on Violence Against Women which

in perspective may serve as a basis for an optional protocol to the

Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination

Against Women or a special Convention. The draft of such
Declaration has been developed and adopted.

11. The ECA representative did not participate in the discussion

of this agenda item because on the initiative of the experts they

divided themselves into two working groups: the first group was to

deal with the concept and definition of violence against women and

the other with the best type of instrument/mechanism to address the

issue. The ECA representative participated in the activities of the

first group. The results of the discussions in the groups were

presented at the plenary meeting to all the participants. However,

the observers were not given a chance to express their views freely

but only on request from the experts. The observers were allowed

only to give their comments at the end but the decision to include

these comments into the final report of the meeting was after the
experts.

Possible elements of an international instrument/mechanism on

violence against women

12. While speaking on possible elements of an international

instrument/mechanism on violence against women, the experts agreed
that the cetral element of such an instrument should be the concept

of violence against women and that it is necessary to identify

essential components of a framework for a definition of this

phenomenon. The final version of such a definition is contained in

the draft of the Declaration which emerged as a result of the



analysis of various approaches offered by the participants
including the ECA representative.

It was agreed that the international instrument should contain
a list of women's human rights which are affected by violence and
which should be protected and guaranteed by the States-parties. The
instrument should also contain the responsibilities of States and
those of international organisations with regard to eradication of
violence against women and protection and assistance to the victims
of this evil.

The meeting recommended that the Commission on the Status of
Women should present the draft of the declaration to other United
Nations Committees and the issue of violence against women should
be an agenda item for the 1994 International Year of the Family,
the 1994 United Nations Population Conference and the 1995 Women's
World Conference.

13. The ECA representative took an active part in the discussion
and in particular offered that the responsibilities of the states
should include their obligation to eradicate the parallelism in
the operation of two or even three legal systems within the
country, i.e. the one based on customaty law, the one based on
religious law and the one based on general law.

Adoption of the final report

14. The final report of the meeting was discussed during the
second half of the last day. There were a number of corrections and

comments on behalf of the participants. However, the experts
decided to stress in the final report that it reflects the views of
experts only and not those of the observers. The corrected version
of the report containing the draft of the Declaration will be sent
later.

Other matters

15. During the meeting the representative of the ECA had a number
of formal and informal discussions with the Division for the
Advancement of Women staff including its Director, Mrs.Sellami-
Meslem, and its Deputy-Director, Mr.Mathiason. In particular,
Mrs.Sellami-Meslem expressed her appreciation with regard to the
ECA views on violence against women revealed in the ECA/ATRCW paper
presented for the meeting. Both of them reminded the ECA
representative about an inter-agency meeting to be held in December
1991 in Vienna on preparation of the World Women's Conference. They
stressed that the participation of Mrs.Mary Tadesse, Chief, ATRCW,
who has a long experience in the subject, would be extremely
desirable. They informed the Representative that all other regional
commissions, except the ECA, have already confirmed their
participation.

16. The ECA Representative agreed with the Division for the
Advancement for Women on the provision to the ATRCW of the WIS



computerised bibliographic database which contains about 3,000

entries of the UN documents and publications related to the issue

of women in development. The Division also informed the

representative that they are currently engaged in installation of

this database for national machinery on WID in Togo and Ghana and
would like to continue this type of activity for other African

countries in cooperation with the ECA and ATRCW.

17. In discussions with other participants of the meeting, experts

as well as observers, the ECA representative agreed to exchange

documents and publications on women's issues. Such agreement was

achieved with Mr.Luca Lupoli, UN Human Rights Office, Mr.Eduardo

Vetere, Deputy Director, Crime Prevention and Criminal Justice

Branch, UNOV, Mr.Bernhard Bussink, Head of the Division for Social

and Cultural Affairs, Netherlands, Senator Mrs.Maizie Barker-Welch,

US Ministry of the Civil Service, Parliamentary Secretary,

Mrs.Anja-Riitta Ketokoski, Director, Legal Department, Ministry for

Foreign Affairs, Finland, Ms.Donna Sullivan, Staff Attorney,

International League for Human Rights, Mrs. Roxanna Carri1lo,

Executive Assistant to the Director, UNIFEM, Mrs. Anima Basak,

President, International Abolitionist Federation, Austria, Ms.Maria
Isabel Plata, Assistant of the Executive Director, PROFAMILIA(NGO),

Columbia, Ms.Florence Butegwa, Regional Co-ordinator, Women in Law

and Development in Africa, Zimbabwe, Mr.Papa Tall, Chief of the

Cabinet, Ministry of Women, Children and Family, Senegal,

Ms.Valerie Raymond, Co-ordinator, International Women Equality,
Department of External Affairs, Canada and others.


